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In attendance:  

DRB:  
Steven John (Chair) 
Jean Boardman (Vice Chair) 
Mary Sargent (Zoning Administrator) 
Gail MacArthur 
John Nevin 

Applicants: 
Ben Joyce (Applicant for Owner) 
 
Public: 
John Broker-Campbell (ANR) 
Peter Barus (Recorder) 

 
The meeting was called to order at 7:08 PM 
The videoconference was recorded. 
Everyone introduced themselves. 
 

Applicant: 

Dr. John administered the oath to the applicant’s representative, Ben Joyce, on behalf 
of Andrew Connell, 51 Trumbull Ave., Stonington, CT 06378;  
 
Mr. Joyce explained that the purpose of the application is for installation of a water 
and wastewater system on Mr. Connell’s property, to service an existing Primitive 
Camp on the property at 5661 Augur Hole Road, Marlboro, Vermont  
 
Documents were provided (see Appendix). 

 

Proposal: Change of Use; Convert Primitive Camp into a Single-Family Residence.  
 
Documents were shared on screen ( Tax Map # 03-OO-24) during discussion. 
 
Dr. John noted that he had observed the site from the road. It was noted that the 
driveway shown as “proposed” had been permitted previously. Mr. Joyce explained 
that “approximate property line” means the engineer’s approximation, based on field 
evidence found, probably flags Mr. Joyce had placed along that line; that he had not 
been hired to do a full boundary survey, but had looked for monumentation from the 
deed, and found the “iron bars” by the road, and by the river, missing; and that the 
line shown is based on some remnants of fencing wire embedded in trees, and some 
rough measurements along the road north and south from boundaries of abutting 
properties. 
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Mr. Joyce explained that the proposed two-bedroom house is not planned at this time; 
that the owner wants to install the wastewater and well system for the camp; 
 
There was discussion of the system depicted on the site plan and whether it showed 
an accurate footprint of the camp. Dr. John noted concerns about approving a 
wastewater and well system, implying that a building permit would be approved for 
the two bedroom house shown on the plan; that Mr. Connell has asked to change use 
of the building, from a “primitive camp” to a residence.  
 
Mr. Joyce explained that the applicant was asking to install a wastewater and well 
system that the camp can tie into; and that the two bedroom house was not part of 
the application; and that the “primitive camp” by definition is not attached to a 
wastewater and well system; and that they were only asking for approval of a 
wastewater and well system, changing use from camp to single family residence. 
 
Ms. MacArthur suggested that the client was expected to have reviewed the Town’s 
Zoning Regulations, and must know that this is a flood zone. Mr. Joyce explained that 
his client probably did not understand the regulations very well. 
 
Ms. Boardman asked whether the application had been submitted to the state showing 
the proposed two bedroom house, and whether the wastewater and well permit had 
allowed that septic system to be built for that additional building, in the location as 
shown. Mr. Joyce responded in the affirmative, that the wastewater and well system is 
for the proposed two-bedroom home depicted on the site plan, as well as the one 
bedroom “guest quarters” that had been the “primitive camp.” 
 
Mr. Broker-Campbell clarified that he had not participated in that permit process.  
 
Other questions were invited, and were raised about the proposed and existing 
buildings, as to use as residences, whether they would be connected, etc. 
 
There was consensus that the site plan needed to be amended to show what was 
actually happening on the ground. 
 
 Dotted lines representing the leach overshadow and well radius with respect to 
setbacks from the stream and boundaries, noting that the proposed well was not yet 
drilled, and that there is no current water source. It was noted that the permit was for 
water and wastewater together, a new drilled well and new septic system installation. 
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Mr. Joyce explained that a perk test had been done and that the permit was approved 
for the leach field and septic system, and as shown on this site plan; that this was the 
same plan submitted to the state. 
 
Ms. Sargent suggested that the plan was not complete. Dr. John discussed whether 
approval of the current submission could be construed as implicit approval of further 
construction in the future, noting specifically that this would not be the case. Mr. 
Joyce inquired as to reasons it could not be built as shown. 
 
Dr. John explained two difficulties, one being the vagueness of the property boundary 
shown in the plan, noting that the Board cannot make any variance in that regard, and 
until properly surveyed, as would normally be expected in such applications, the 
location of the leach field with respect to such a vague boundary is an open question. 
Mr. Joyce suggested that the site plan had been prepared by a civil engineer who was 
comfortable with the line as shown, whether or not it was fully surveyed beforehand. 
Dr. John explained that if the line was closer than shown in the plan, it was not in 
compliance, and could not be approved. 
 
Dr. John explained that the second, larger concern regarding building on this property 
was the floodplain. 
 
Mr. Broker-Campbell discussed the distinctions between the ANR Mapped River 
Corridor, the FEMA fluvial hazard overlay, and the Flood Plane, noting that the 
property is probably outside the FEMA Flood Hazard area, but likely within the 
Mapped River Corridor, and that the Town has a prohibition on building within that 
zone. 
 
Dr. John noted that a Change of Use would be needed, but it was not clear that this 
could be approved for a building permit, as it appeared outside the regulations. 
 
Mr. Joyce asked if this had to do with the stream buffer. Ms. Sargent explained that 
that measure only applies outside a Mapped River Corridor. 
 
Dr. John noted that the Board was taking care not to mislead a taxpaying property 
owner; that if Mr. Connell was going to invest in a wastewater and well system, there 
would be the appearance of an intention to improve the property. Mr. Joyce 
responded that Mr. Connell’s intention now was indoor plumbing in the existing 
Primitive Camp; that the two-bedroom home may never be built. 
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Dr. John asked whether the property was buildable with a permanent structure; was 
there sufficient setback from road and flood zone, and the vague northern boundary; 
noting that this must be verified and regulations met. Mr. Nevin noted that there was 
an opportunity to build, but one structure only. Dr. John suggested that an ideal 
solution would be to make sure that the owner’s attention had been called to the fact 
that for improvements to be contemplated, they must comply with the Town 
regulations. 
 
A site visit was suggested, to ensure that the Mapped River Corridor is accurately 
mapped; this would be a visit from the state agency. 
 
There was discussion of the Mapped River Corridor calculation and it’s application in 
wastewater system design; and of GIS lines versus site plan lines; the accuracy of the 
MRC lines. Mr. Broker-Campbell explained that the MRC is based on a computer-
generated map, and should be verified by a site visit, noting that with 15,000 miles of 
streams to walk, accuracy could not be certain; but the state can go into the field and 
verify what is shown on the map; that for smaller streams, towns typically impose 50 
to 75 ft. setbacks; that the rule of thumb is six times channel width. 
 
There was discussion of streams and boundaries shown on the aerial photographs and 
the site plan; of the setback of the Primitive Camp eleven feet from the drawn 
property line that had been “grandfathered in,” never legalized; and the suggestedion 
that an abutter had surveyed their boundaries, which could be used for an accurate 
line.  
 
Mr. Joyce noted that monumentation from those surveys was missing, but old wire 
fence fragments embedded in trees were referenced, and the rest was drawn by a 
compass bearing; and asked if there was other information that the application 
required. 
 
Ms. MacArthur asked if the applicant planned to convert the Primitive Camp to a one 
bedroom home. Mr. Joyce explained that only the wastewater and well system was 
planned. 
 
Dr. John noted that if there was a wastewater approval from the state, it would usually 
be sufficient, and asked whether there was concern that it did not comply with the 
Town regulations. 
 
It was noted that the location of the two-bedroom home shown in the site plan meets 
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the state requirement, but does not meet the town bylaws; that this permit would have 
to be amended, because the two-bedroom house is not in compliance and cannot be 
located there; that the state recognizes this; that the permit is incomplete. 
Ms. Sargent explained that the Town zoning regulations include the additional 
overlay, and the Town overrides the state. 
 
Dr. John invited discussion of the question, since the wastewater and well installation 
is a Change-of-Use from Primitive Camp to Dwelling, and they have a state permit, 
would the Board be able to approve?  
 
Mr. Broker-Campbell noted that the Wastewater Permit as signed is only approval for 
the well and wastewater system; and while it seems to say it’s also valid for the two 
bedroom house, it is unlikely that the two-bedroom house can be built there, because 
the house is not in compliance with Marlboro regulations 
 
Ms. Sargent concurred. 
 
Mr. Joyce suggested, if that was the case, that the Board write into the decision that it 
is only for the wastewater and well system, and does not recognize the two-bedroom 
house shown in the site plan. 
 
Ms. Sargent explained that the permit needs to be amended to recognize an updated 
site plan, without the two-bedroom house. 
 
Dr. John noted another reason the application was not complete: the setbacks were 
not known to be accurate. Mr. Joyce suggested that as with the plan submitted, 
approximate lines on a wastewater site plan were normal procedure, and there was no 
reason to suspect it was not accurate; and that 5 or 49 feet is a pre-existing 
nonconforming structure (“grandfathered in”). 
  
Dr. John noted that that was still a Change of Use, from camp to year-round, 
plumbed dwelling. 
  
Mr. Joyce explained that this was why the application was for Change of Use, 
although realistically it may not be a change of actual use. 
  
Ms. MacArthur explained that the wastewater system redefined it as a residence. 
 
Further discussion was invited. 
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Mr. Joyce listed the concerns as, site within Mapped River Corridor, and a state site 
visit was needed to ensure compliance regarding the leach field. 
 
It was noted that in some cases a site visit by the ANR is appropriate to verify the 
mapped RC data. 
 
Mr. Broker-Campbell explained that the MRC doesn’t affect Change of Use, but only 
the proposed structure; and suggested that the Town might want to look into this 
bylaw with a view toward modification. There was discussion of whether a 
grandfathered property could be “up-developed.” Mr. Broker-Campbell explained 
that, if the setback from the stream is not decreased, a grandfathered property that 
overlaps may be upgraded. 
 
Mr. Joyce asked what the client needs to do, to proceed. There was discussion, that 
requesting a site visit by the ANR when a revised application is submitted would be 
possible. 
 
Dr. John noted concerns about this document for Change of Use, that it showed 
items not relevant to Change of Use. 
  
Ms. Boardman noted that the Board must consider that structure would become a 
residence, and the plot must show correct setbacks for the grandfathered structure, 
and any plans to extend it; that care should be taken to avoid future conflict between 
property owners; that the Board should be forthright with the neighbors about what it 
is doing. 
 
Mr. Broker-Campbell departed the meeting at 8:08PM. 
 
There was discussion of setbacks; that a legal setback was 50ft; that the camp was 
nonconforming, but grandfathered; that the footprint could not be expanded. Mr. 
Joyce noted that the owner recognized these points. 
 
There was discussion, reviewing the Zoning Bylaws, of §384 para. 8 on “repair, 
relocation, replacement or enlargement for use within a special flood hazard area” 
provided compliance with standards in §385, such as “reasonably safe from flooding, 
anchored, etc.”  
 
Dr. John noted that, at some expense, the owner can usually mitigate flood issues;  
Ms. MacArthur noted that the existing camp, but not a new structure, might be 
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repaired, relocated, replaced, enlarged as suggested. Ms. Sargent noted construction 
requirements for raising the level of the lowest floor above the base flood level, for 
example. 
 
Mr. Joyce observed that the building was located within the stream buffers, not within 
the special flood hazard area – the 100 yr flood plain shown on the plan – and the 
leach field still 70 feet away from that. Dr. John explained that the disagreement was 
about something else. 
 
There was discussion of the special flood hazard overlay and the definitions in the 
bylaws. 
 
Dr. John observed that while appreciating that the applicant was not knowledgeable 
about all of this, the application has not put the Board in a position to come to a 
positive decision for the land owner at this point. 
 
Mr. Joyce cited §202 para. 4, listing activities not requiring Zoning permits. Ms. 
Sargent explained that the application did not qualify for any of the listed exemptions. 
 
Dr. John explained that this matter would take further considerations on the part of 
the property owner; that the Board must deal with what is presented, and further 
work was needed before the Board could consider a Change of Use; that there would 
be deliberations in Executive Session on what the needs were, but the Board could 
not anticipate what the client wanted to do. 
 
Mr. Joyce observed that a punch-list to install the wastewater and well was the original 
intent of the application. Dr. John noted that the application seemed to indicate 
something of a higher level in the offing; that the Board can say specifically what 
would be proper in a permit; but that the problem was that the Primitive Camp could 
not be so designated after installing the wastewater system; and that the owner would 
be well advised to explore alternatives.  
 
Ms. Sargent observed that to make improvements, owners must comply with the 
code. 
 
Dr. John noted that it seemed possible to build something there that would become a 
residence, but it was not clear from this application how that would be possible. 
 
Mr. Nevin noted that, were the second building taken off the plan, something more 
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straightforward could be addressed. 
 
Dr. John explained that the wastewater meant it was no longer a camp; and that was 
what the owner wanted to do; so the Board must be satisfied that the requirements 
for Change of Use were met; and the submission showed another building.  
 
There was discussion of the camp footprint. Dr. John requested more detail on 
compliance with the setbacks, before the Board could respond; and asked whether the 
camp would be a residence, as wastewater would define it. 
 
It was noted that the two-bedroom house was not part of the Change of Use 
application; that it must be established whether the wastewater system was in the 
MRC. 
 
It was suggested that the wastewater system was possible to build, but the two-
bedroom house was not. 
 
Dr. John noted that, observed from the road, it was clear that it was all river bottom 
on that side of the road; and it was necessary to know where the MRC was; that there 
could be an opportunity to conform the zoning, if the owner decided to build in a 
permissible location; that the Board could take the permit application for just the 
camp and septic system, with sufficient additional information. 
 
Ms. Sargent noted that structures to be substantially improved must have a FEMA 
Elevation Certificate 
 
Ms. MacArthur noted that different interpretations were being presented; that the 
permit asked to build a wastewater system, not to improve the camp; that if 
improvements to the camp were being asked, these regulations would apply. 
 
Mr. Joyce requested a letter to the owner describing options. Dr. John explained that 
the property owner presents what they want to do; the burden is on the them to read 
the regulations and figure things out; the DRB is not a consultant, it is a quasi-Judicial 
entity that makes decisions on what is presented. It can provide a short list of 
requirements, but until the inherent conflict in the application is resolved, between 
hooking up the septic system, and changing a camp to a residence, everyone is stuck 
with Change of Use. It isn’t sufficient to make a more accurate map and establish 
property lines, because of the complication of the MRC question. 
 



TOWN OF MARLBORO 
DEVELOPMENT REVIEW BOARD MEETING 
Tuesday, May 19, 2020, 7:00PM, by videoconference 

 

 9 

There was discussion about Mr. Broker-Campbell’s mention that the ANR would 
approve the wastewater within the MRC. Dr. John suggested that a letter of opinion 
from the ANR would be helpful, if based on their site visit and not just the map 
provided, which does indicate the camp, and the wastewater system, is within the 
MRC. 
 
Ms MacArthur suggtested that if the ANR could come out and map the site as it 
exists on the ground, something might come of that to the owner’s benefit, or not. 
 
Dr. John noted that with that documentation, the Board would seek legal counsel as 
to what was permissible under the Town bylaws; but the Board is unable to approve 
the application as submitted.  
 
There was discussion of Variances; that there are five criteria to meet; that it seemed 
doubtful that this case would meet all five criteria.  
 
It was suggested that the applicant withdraw this application; that the Board deliberate 
and send a letter saying there is not sufficient documentation to reach a decision, 
  
Mr. Joyce explained that withdrawing would not be beneficial; that if a survey was 
needed, the regulations require a site plan; that if the state remaps the stream buffer 
area, and it all turns out the same, the same situation would result. 
 
Dr. John suggested that Mr. Joyce let Ms. Sargent know, and that she would advise 
the Board that legal counsel was needed about the Change of Use requirement.  
 
Dr. John asked, if the properly owner did not want a properly surveyed line there, 
what was the state regulation regarding this radius line around the septic system, and 
whether 20 feet from the abutting property was enough for a leach field. 
 
Ms. MacArthur noted that the state did issue a permit for that (23 feet).   
 
Mr. Joyce noted that the site plan was a typical plan from engineers. 
 
Dr. John thanked the applicant, and explained that after Executive Session the Board 
would probably return the submission for further review and consultation; not so 
much a checklist as a redirection on what needed to be considered; and asking for 
advance notice so the Board could seek legal advice if need be. 
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The applicant was excused.  
 

Executive Session 

The Board entered Executive Session by unanimous consent at 8:45 PM, and returned 
at 9:15pm 
 
Ms. Boardman moved that the Board draft a memorandum to the applicant advising 
them to review and revise the site plan, and resubmit for wastewater permit approval 
only; and further advising them to establish the site plan with a Letter of Opinion 
from the Agency of Natural Resources, regarding whether the Primitive Camp and 
the wastewater and leach field are within the Mapped River Corridor. Second by John 
Nevin. After discussion, by roll call vote, All in Favor. 
 

Other Business 

Two items were noted for next month, a meeting will be held the third Tuesday, June 
16, 2020, 7:00PM by zoom videoconference. 
 

Adjournment 

Ms. Boardman moved to Adjourn. Second by Mr. Nevin. All in Favor. 
The meeting was Adjourned at 9:24 PM 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, April 21 , 2020, Peter Barus, Admin. Asst. 
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